23RD NEWSLETTER

Convention meets with European Civil Society

Introduction:

During the last two days, the members of the Convention have devoted their time to listening to the views of Civil Society. This Session was the concluding part of the Convention's "listening phase". 

Hundreds of NGOs and organisations have been part of the convention Contact Groups, which have met during the last month. 

A representational critique brought up in the convention by Helle Thorning-Schmidt, amongst others, was the lack of representation of national organisations. David Heathcoat-Amory brought to attention that all the NGOs and organisations represented were European of nature and funded directly or indirectly by the European Commission.

Report from the meeting of the Convention, Monday 24th June and Tuesday 25th June 2002.

President Giscard's report at the Seville Summit

President Giscard opened the Convention meeting with a brief summary of the report he, himself, gave at the Seville Summit. In his report, the President focused especially on simplification of legislative procedures by qualified majority voting. Here he also noted that the EU should get rid of directives and instead stick to three basic legislative texts: framework, law and EU law. This would accommodate the wish of many EU-critics, amongst them, member of the Convention, Jens-Peter Bonde, who would very much welcome a simplification of legislative procedures. Furthermore, the President mentioned that there was "a strong appeal for setting up a transparent and efficient mechanism for subsidiarity".

Convention pushed for time

Giscard reported from the Summit that the Convention had been criticised by the Council for working too slowly. This rises suspicion that the Council will put pressure on the Convention to finish its work earlier than planned. This suspicion was indeed confirmed at the meeting of National Parliaments' Delegation earlier the same day. Here, member of the Praesidium, John Bruton informed the members that Council has demanded that the Convention should finish its work by March 2003 instead of June 2003, as planned. 

Civil Society Contact Groups

The hearing with Civil Society was organised around eight groups divided into eight basic categories and chaired by members of the Praesidium:

Contact Group



Chairperson

Social





Mr. Hänsch

Environment




Mr. Katiforis

Academia




Mr. Amato

Citizens and Institutions


Mr. Dehaene

Regions and Local Authorities

Mrs. Palacio

Human Rights




Mr. Vitorino

Development




Mr. Christophersen

Culture





Mr. Peterle

Social Contact Group

The Contact Groups had each appointed a number of spokespersons to the Convention. Amongst the contributions from the Social group was an expression of the fear amongst citizens that Communitarisation is a "greater risk to citizens than a source of security". They fear is that national social institutions will disappear without similar European institutions being established.

British Government representative, Peter Hain emphasised that the EU should not work towards "uniformity or total harmonisation" of social policy. It should ensure that the "EU exists for its people, not for the political elites".
Contact Group on Regions and Local Authorities

On the subject of Regions and Local Authorities there was a direct demand that these should have more power than at present. There was a call for enhancement of both consultary and legislative power. The Representatives from the Committee of Regions demanded that the Committee should be granted "the rank of an EU Institution". Furthermore, "when decisions are made in Council, which diverge from the opinion of the Committee of Regions, this should be justified by Council in writing to the Committee".

Mr. Martini, a Tuscan representative, stressed that EU should be "poly-centric" in its ideology and approach. Another representative requested that the EU should only care for framework policies and leave the rest of legislative work to Local Authorities.

Neil MacCormick, MEP, concluded that a Convention Working Group on Regions and Local Authorities should be established.

Contact Group on Development

A cutting comment made by the Swedish Parliament Representative, Göran Lennmarker was that the main problem for the developing countries is not the lack of aid from the EU. The main problem for developing countries is the EU market barriers. The EU is too protectionist. He encouraged his colleagues to be more self-critical. A similar statement had previously been made by a representative for the Environment Contact Group, Mrs. Spooner, who also believed that "the developing countries should have fair access to EU markets". 

Academic Contact Group

The representatives of Academia let the members understand that they would be willing to help simplify Treaties and make the EU more accessible and legible in general. Florence Deloche-Gaudez, from Science Po in Paris, supported the idea of EU referenda to politically empower the citizens of Europe.

Academia generally encouraged the Convention to be more ambitious and bold. They advised that the politicians should not be afraid of using the word "federal". This would give citizens the impression of honestness and a legible EU debate.

Incorporation of the Charter into the Treaties

Many representatives of Civil Society expressed the wish to incorporate the Charter of Fundamental Rights into the Treaties. It was emphasised that this should not be the end of the Charter and Human Rights process.

Youth Convention

The Youth Convention will meet parallel to the meeting of the Convention in July. The young people will meet for 4 days in groups and together with the Convention itself. On the first day of the Convention Session, 11th July, the Youth Convention and the Convention will be introduced to each other and they will then meet again on the 12th July, where the Youth Convention will present its conclusions.

